Local Emergency Services Study Group Minutes Wednesday October 7, 2020 10:00 am

1. Call to Order & Attendance

Chair Tom Cooley called the meeting to order. Each attendee introduced themselves, the following were present:

Beckwourth Fire Dept: Daniel Smith, Bret Russell

City of Portola: Tom Cooley, Pat Morton, Leslie Chrysler, Lauren Knox

EPRFPD: Jeanne Graham, Ronnie Williams

Gold Mtn. CSD: Cary Curtis, Rich McLaughlin, Bill Seney

Sierra Valley Fire Dept: Rick Allison, Wayne Despaine

Quincy Fire Department: Robbie Cassou

Eastern Plumas Health Care: Doug McCoy, Lisa Gibson, Haley Evans

Plumas LAFCo: Jennifer Stephenson (participated telephonically)

2. <u>Presentation from agency attorneys</u>

a. Introductions

Daniel Smith introduced Josh Nelson from the firm Best, Best & Krieger, legal counsel for the Beckwouth Fire Department.

Tom Cooley introduced Steve Gross from the firm Porter Simon, legal counsel for the City of Portola.

b. Review of options for new organization

Steve Gross outlined the option of a Joint Powers Agreement or Agency (JPA). He explained that a JPA is easy to form, there is no need for LAFCo involvement, no vote of the public and is easy to undo. He also noted that a JPA creates another layer of government, isn't always efficient and is often utilized for a very targeted purpose.

Josh Nelson outlined a consolidation effort, this option leaves one of the districts standing while the others join. He explained that LAFCo approval would be required and although a vote may not be necessary for the formation any funding would need a vote. Once consolidation is completed it is hard to undo. Consolidation would be a permanent option, he used the example of the consolidation of the Quincy and East Quincy CSDs. Some local agencies would lose

control along with a loss of identity. An elected board would be formed with at large or district members. If board members are elected by district then redistricting will be required after each census.

Steve Gross outlined steps for the formation of a new district where all existing entities are dissolved or at least the fire and emergency services part of their service disappears and a new entity is created. This option requires LAFCo approval and a vote. During the formation process properties that are not part of any district or agency would be included in the new district. Again this option would be permanent and very hard to undo.

There were questions regarding the City's role, if they can be part of the new district or would need to contract with it for services and questions relating to the appearance that some district would be subsidizing service for others.

Josh Nelson noted the need to understand that a new district would be an "us" so no district would be subsidizing any others. Steve Gross explained that a study would need to be completed to outline service levels across the entire new district. The City would participate in the new district on the same basis as the other five districts.

c. Annexation Issues

If a completely new district was formed there would be the ability to create a boundary that would encompass all property within the current districts and property that is not currently within any district. This would eliminate the need for properties not currently in a district to go through the annexation process as they would be included within the boundaries of the new district.

d. Funding

Tom Cooley outlined a path to have Plumas County increase the sales tax by 1% and require the tax to be used for fire and emergency medical services. This process would require approval from the Board of Supervisors and a county wide vote. This would also provide funding to fire departments county wide.

A parcel tax option was also discussed. This would require approval of 2/3 of the district. Robbie Cassou reviewed how Quincy was able to gain voter support of a parcel tax and get the required votes. He also noted that he felt all of the county fire districts would support a sales tax increase.

Steve Gross outlined the special assessment option. He explained that a study, usually done by an engineering firm, is required to determine the benefit to each parcel which then determines the amount of the assessment. Although no vote is required for this a protest procedure is required with approval only needing a simple majority. Recently there have been some legal challenges to the process revolving around the validity of the study.

Currently most districts receive some portion of the property tax in a tax sharing agreement with the county. If a new district is formed that district would need to enter into a tax sharing agreement with Plumas County in order to receive any portion of the property tax. Although it would be beneficial if the county would agree to as least leave the current amount of tax shared

with the districts in place there is no requirement for them to do so and in the past it has been difficult to increase or create new tax sharing agreements with the county.

The discussion ended with talk of grants that may be easier to acquire with a larger regional district and the ability to collect fees for services, mitigation and insurance billing.

e. Study content

Although legal counsels didn't feel they would be able to contribute information for the study that would save money it was noted that each agency could work to update the information in their last MSR which would save time and money for a consultant. Also discussed was the need to control the scope of work, know what information is needed and have very specific tasks outlined.

f. Grants

Rick McLaughlin reported that he had reached out to CalFire, FEMA, USDA and others to see if there were any opportunities for grant funding to cover the study and was still awaiting responses.

g. Contribution by agencies

There are no legal requirements regulating how much any participating agency would need to contribute to a reorganization process. Determination lies solely with the participating entities.

h. Questions/Answers

Jeanne Graham asked if anyone had talked to the County about tax sharing negotiations. Tom Cooley stated that no one had spoken with the County and asked if all of the agencies supported starting that discussion with the County. Eastern Plumas, Sierra Valley, Beckwourth, Gold Mountain and Portola all responded with support.

Bill Seney asked for clarification about the need for a new district to have all areas contiguous and it was noted by LAFCo that would be the preference. He also asked how long it took for the Quincy/East Quincy CSDs to complete the process. It was a start/stop process that took a total of 12 years to finalize.

Rich McLaughlin reported that while researching grant opportunities he read about AB5 block grants and felt it was something that should be researched.

Wayne Despaine explained that his board would need to know how much funding they would need to provide. It was explained that until a clear path forward was determined and estimate of cost could not be provided. Once that path is determined it will be necessary for the agencies to come to an agreement on division of expenses between the agencies. It was noted that each agency has very different budget levels and it may be necessary for agencies in better financial shape to contribute at a greater level.

3. Communications

Tom Cooley reported that this agenda item would be postponed to the next meeting.

4. <u>Feasibility Study</u>

Tom Cooley asked if there was support from all agencies to update MSRs.

Daniel Smith explained that he would like to see the group select which reorganization option they felt was best to move forward with. Cary Curtis voiced her agreement with Daniel noting that once the path forward was determined the group could start to work on talking points.

It was then moved by Daniel Smith to move forward with the formation of a new district and have committee members request approval from each agency board, to then look for a consultant to complete the study, determine the cost for each agency and to get started on the MSR updates. The motion was seconded by Jeanne Graham. All agencies voted in favor with Eastern Plumas voting as a proxy for C-Road.

Tom Cooley suggested that having someone from another agency attend the board meeting might be helpful in explaining the issue to the other board members.

Cary Curtis asked if it would be helpful to have a written presentation and offered to work on writing up a synopsis of the committee's actions.

Tom Cooley noted that he will send each agency a copy of their MSR.

After a brief discussion of agency meeting date, it was decided to have the next committee meeting on Tuesday November 10, 2020 at 9am in a location to be determined.

5. The meeting was adjourned at 12:25 pm.

Respectfully Submitted

Leslie Chrysler, Secretary